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The twenty-fifth Unified Carrier Registration (UCR) Plan Board of Directors (Board) meeting was called to order by Avelino Gutierrez, Chair at 11:05 a.m. EST.

Attendance: Board of Directors
Present - Sandy Bowling, Buddy Covert, Avelino Gutierrez, Barbara Hague, David Hugel, Frank LaQua, Dave Lazarides, Bill Leonard, Angel Oliver, Bob Pitcher, Rich Schweitzer Craig Sharkey, and Terry Willert

Absent - Rick Craig and Robert Voltmann

Bill Leonard made a roll call of the states in which those persons in attendance introduced themselves.

Avelino Gutierrez established the teleconference ground rules.

The agenda was approved.
Craig Sharkey made a motion to accept the minutes of the February 21, 2008, Board meeting.  The motion carried unanimously.

Avelino Gutierrez and Bob Pitcher gave an update on the UCR technical corrections bill by Senator Boxer.
David Hugel provided the report from the Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration (FMCSA).  Seven states have certified UCR systems and 34 states are using the Indiana Department of Revenue (INDOR) system. He discussed the Julie Ottto’s email regarding the FMCSA recommended changes to the Question & Answer document. See Exhibit A.  He discussed his response letter dated March 6, 2008 to a letter from Avelino Gutierrez dated March 5, 2008 regarding requests for changes to FMCSA database.  See Exhibit B and Exhibit C.   FMCSA will respond as quickly as it can to the requests. The technical corrections amendment to section 367.20, CFR, was published in the Federal Register on February 25, 2008. See Exhibit D.  2007, 2008, 2009, and 2010 UCR information will be available on SAFER.  FMCSA has worked with the Revenue and Fees Subcommittee on the list of carrier list with invalid addresses.  He discussed his March 6, 2008, letter regarding the problems with additional states becoming certified.  See Exhibit E. 
Dave Lazarides provided the report from the UCR System Subcommittee.  He provided possible solutions to additional states becoming certified by FMCSA including: Establish a peer assistance group for states seeking certification that can be used before going to the FMCSA for certification; look for solutions that are cooperative with FMCSA rather than adversarial; and use FMCSA certified vendors to perform uploads and downloads, but will not be free.

Avelino Gutierrez made a motion that the Board adopt the following resolution: The Board discourages States currently utilizing the Indiana UCR system from establishing their own system and encourages all new States joining the UCR Agreement to utilize the Indiana UCR system or some other State or entity that is already certified by FMCSA to transmit and access UCR compliance information. 

Bill Leonard made a motion to table the resolution. The motion to table passed on a vote of 8 to 4. 

Sandy Bowling reported that the Indiana Department of Revenue (INDOR). Solution found for Canadian credit cards that will be provided at next meeting.  States should advise Canadian carriers to use the INDOR address when using Canadian credit card which will resolve the issue of the system not accepting the credit card using Canadian address.  State supervisors can delete payments for their staff beginning next week, but will not be able to delete any online payments.
Barbara Hague provided the report of the Procedures Subcommittee.  The subcommittee will be recommending approval of an updated Q&A at a future meeting.
Bob Pitcher provided the report of the Industry Advisory Subcommittee.  They are getting the word out on 2008 registration and that the carriers will be getting notice from their respective States.  The IAC will meet in Louisville during the NCSTS Conference/UCR meeting.
Avelino Gutierrez explained the document regarding a resolution to eliminate trailers from the calculation of UCR fees. See Exhibit F.  Avelino Gutierrez made a motion to pass the following resolution: Now, therefore be it resolved by the UCR Board of Directors that the Board of Directors is on record as supporting a change to the Unified Carrier Registration Act of 2005 that eliminates trailers in the calculation of the level of fees to be recommended in any agreement year.  The motion passed on a vote of 12 to 0, one abstained.
Frank LaQua provided the report of the UCR Board Depository Subcommittee.  See Exhibit G. 
Bill Leonard provided the report of the Revenue and Fees Subcommittee.  A recommendation to the Board will likely come this summer for 2009 fees, which will come from analysis of 2007 and 2008 revenues. 
Bill Leonard provided a report on the national UCR enforcement date of June 1, 2008, that was recommended to the Board by the National Conference of State Transportation Specialists. See Exhibit H.  Roadside enforcement should be done for the current year, 2008. A carrier not registered in 2007 should not be addressed roadside due to the possible reason that the carrier was not subject to UCR in 2007.  
Buddy Covert provided the report of the Audit Subcommittee.  The subcommittee will begin drafting documents to bring to the Board.  Discussed Wisconsin carriers filing apps with INDOR because Wisconsin will not accept over the counter/mail in applications and then have its staff do the entry.  
Brian Boldt advised that Minnesota is hopeful of having legislation passed by end of month and has its UCR mailings ready to go.
Sandy Bowling was concerned as to where Louisiana money should be sent, because of change in agency handling. Cathy Gautreaux advised that legislation is close in settling this. INDOR and the UCR Depository will hold 2007 and 2008 revenues until issue is settled by Louisiana.
Avelino Gutierrez announced he will update the enforcement document.  See Exhibit I. Seven states have not yet responded to Avelino with this information.
Avelino Gutierrez appointed Scott Morris to lead a task force to report to the Board at its June meeting in Louisville on the following:
1. Develop guidance on distinction interstate/intra

2. Preemption of intrastate fees

3. States entitlement increase if it loses more from intrastate

Future Board Meetings are scheduled for:

April 10, 2008, 11:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. EDT, by teleconference
May 8, 2008 at 12:00 noon to 3:00 p.m. EDT
June 9-10, 2008, in Louisville, KY and by teleconference
The Board adjourned at 2:00 p.m. EST.
Minutes approved by the UCR Board on April 10, 2008

Terry L. Willert

UCR Board Secretary
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